Board of Cosmetologists
 
Minutes
 
  _February 4, 2013  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, February 4, 2013 in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Scott Jensen, Deputy Secretary

Mr. Michael Vorgetts, Acting Commissioner

Not in attendance:

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo Industry Member

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting was called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:50 AM by Chairman Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Roberts, and seconded by Ms. Owens, to approve the agenda; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

Following the notation of several corrections, a motion was made by Ms. Roberts to approve the minutes of the December 3, 2012 meeting; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

Noting a number of inconsistencies, the Board voted to table the January 7, 2013 meeting minutes for next month.

New Business:

Deputy Secretary Scott Jensen  

As noted during the January 3, 2013 Board meeting, Deputy Secretary Scott Jensen was desirous of appearing before the Board to address the Board members’ concerns regarding “special funding”. After expressing his appreciation for all of the great work the Board has done in regulating the cosmetology industry in the State, Deputy Secretary Jensen expressed his sentiment that funding provided to the Board has been inadequate. Mr. Jensen acknowledged that the Board had proposed legislation which would provide it with “special funding” for the next fiscal year based upon, among other things, a recommendation contained in the “Sunset Review” of the Board; however, the proposal had been denied due to other budgetary constraints. Noting the Board’s desire that such a proposal be reintroduced, Deputy Secretary Jensen stated that he wanted to get a sense of “what is out there”, including some of the most egregious violations. One Board member voiced dismay and frustration in regard to the large number of licensees who, at Settlement Conferences (held in lieu of time-consuming and costly “contested case” hearings) simply claim ignorance of the Board’s laws and regulations which they have been found to have violated. Another Board member expressed concern in regard to the statutory provision which restricts the amount of fees, as well as the amount of fines, the Board may invoke which is almost half the amount charged by Cosmetology Boards in neighboring States. Another Board Member noted that the “Citation Bill” (providing for the issuance of citations with attendant fines similar to a traffic ticket), enacted in 2010 and to be implemented soon thereafter, was shut down; although the Sunset Review noted that routine inspections of all beauty salons (requiring the utilization of additional inspectors) and the resultant issuance of citations was a necessary tool in effectively regulating the industry. Other Board members expressed their concern over public safety matters; specifically: (1) the large number of unlicensed individuals providing cosmetology services for which they are not properly trained, or examined, to perform; and (2) incidences of patrons incurring lacerations and suffering infections due to the use of prohibited implements, unauthorized products, and improper sanitization procedures. Deputy Secretary Jensen suggested that a meeting be scheduled with a Board member, Board Counsel, and himself to further discuss, and address, the Board’s concerns.
Old Business
Salon Courts 

The Board continued its discussion in regard to salon courts (a/k/a “salon plazas”) and its discussion with Ratner Industries at last month’s Board meeting. One Board member suggested that, by agreeing each salon area in the salon court would be required to secure its own beauty salon permit, it appeared the company would be likened to a landlord. As a result, the company would be released from any responsibility regarding the lessee’s compliance with the Board’s laws and regulations. The Board member noted that the current regulation, providing that only one salon permit may be issued for one premises, results in the owner of the salon court being responsibility for compliance with the Board’s laws and regulations. After further deliberations, it was decided to table further discussion pending the Board’s counsel drafting applicable proposed amendments to the regulations.
Maryland Association of Private Colleges and Career Schools

As reflected in Board’s minutes of its January 7, 2013 meeting, representatives from the Maryland Association of Private Colleges and Career Schools appeared before the Board and, in the aftermath, were to have submitted a list of concerns to the Board. Deputy Commissioner Michael Vorgetts relayed to the Board that the representatives had not gotten back to him with their concerns.

Meeting Calendar

The Board reviewed the proposed dates for the Settlement Conferences for 2013. The Board’s staff requested that Board members designate the month each would be willing to preside over the Settlement Conferences. After reviewing the calendar, the Board was able to commit to Settlement Conferences up through May 2013.

Continual Education

The Board continued its discussion regarding the need for, and feasibility of, continuing education. One Board member observed that, by participating in the Settlement 

Conferences, most violations are purported to be the result of a lack of knowledge of the Board’s laws and regulations; and that a continuing education requirement would be a means to counter such an assertion. It was noted that West Virginia and Florida both require continual education; and that D.C. requires its licensees to attend a seminar prior to a license renewal. After further discussion, the Board decided to research which other States require continuing education and bring that information to the next Board meeting.

RFP- Scope of Service

In a previous email from the Executive Director, it was requested that the Board members review the Scope of Services section of an earlier testing vendor contract proposal for the administration of the Board’s examinations. Although it was requested that any changes be submitted by February 15th, the Board was desirous of further reviewing this section and to further consider this matter at its next meeting.
Adjournment
There being no further business, a motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Mr. Mazza and seconded by Ms. Sisserman; and the meeting was adjourned at 12:34 PM.
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